
WAC 458-12-050  Omitted property and omitted value.  (1) Intro-
duction. Under RCW 84.40.080, an assessor is required to add to the 
assessment roll any real or personal property omitted from the assess-
ment roll for any preceding year, at the value for the preceding year. 
The assessor is also required to add to the assessment roll any omit-
ted value of personal property. This rule explains the meaning of the 
terms "omitted property" and "omitted value." It also provides infor-
mation about omitted property and omitted value assessments, including 
when the taxes on these assessments are due and the appeal rights of 
persons receiving an omitted property or omitted value assessment.

(2) What is omitted property? Omitted property includes all real 
and personal property that was not entered on the assessment roll. 
Omitted property does not include:

(a) Real or personal property that was listed on the assessment 
roll but improperly exempted from taxation in prior years; and

(b) Real or personal property that was accurately listed but im-
properly valued by the assessor.

(3) What is omitted value? Omitted value includes all personal 
property that was assessed at less than its true and fair value due to 
inaccurate reporting by the taxpayer or person making the listing. 
Omitted value does not include:

(a) Personal property that was listed on the assessment roll but 
improperly exempted from taxation in prior years; and

(b) Personal property that was accurately listed but improperly 
valued by the assessor.

(4) What is the duty of the assessor upon discovery of omitted 
property or value? Whenever the assessor discovers or is made aware of 
omitted property or omitted value, the assessor is required to make an 
omitted property or omitted value assessment at the property's true 
and fair value for each year omitted, subject to the requirements of 
(a) and (b) of this subsection. The assessor is required to notify the 
property owner or taxpayer of the omitted property or value assessment 
for each year omitted and the value shall be stated separately from 
the value of any other year. The assessor must value real property for 
the years omitted in accordance with the revaluation cycle of the 
county. For an omitted value assessment, the assessor must provide the 
taxpayer with a copy of the amended personal property statement along 
with a letter of particulars informing the taxpayer of the assessor's 
findings. The assessor must also notify the property owner or taxpayer 
of the right to appeal an omitted value assessment to the board of 
equalization and the right to request the board be reconvened to act 
on the omitted property or omitted value assessment.

(a) Improvements omitted from the assessment roll. Where improve-
ments have not been valued and assessed as a part of the real estate 
upon which the improvements are located, as evidenced by the assess-
ment rolls, they may be separately valued and assessed as omitted 
property. No such omitted assessment can be made where a bona fide 
purchaser, encumbrancer, or contract buyer has acquired any interest 
in the property prior to the time the improvements are assessed. Thus, 
if a purchaser, encumbrancer, or contract buyer has acquired an inter-
est in improvements that have been omitted from the assessment roll by 
giving valuable consideration, in good faith, and without actual or 
constructive knowledge of the omission of the assessment, the assessor 
is prohibited from making an omitted property assessment. However, if 
the assessment roll is still open in the year the omission is discov-
ered, the improvements must be added to the assessment roll for that 
assessment year. If the assessment roll is closed for that year, the 
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improvements must be placed on the assessment roll in the following 
year.

(b) Limitation period for omitted property or omitted value as-
sessments. No omitted property or omitted value assessment can be made 
for any period more than three years preceding the year in which the 
omission is discovered. RCW 84.40.085.

(5) When are taxes on omitted property or omitted value assess-
ments due? When an omitted property or omitted value assessment is 
made, the taxes levied as a result of the assessment may be paid with-
in one year of the due date of the taxes for the year in which the as-
sessment is made without penalty or interest. An assessment is "made," 
for purposes of omitted property or omitted value assessments, when 
the assessor notifies the taxpayer in writing of the property and/or 
value that was previously omitted from the assessment roll. Taxes re-
sulting from an omitted property or omitted value assessment are due 
on April 30th and cannot be timely paid in two installments, unlike 
taxes for the current tax year.

(a) Penalties and interest. If the taxes due on an omitted prop-
erty or omitted value assessment are not paid by the due date, the 
penalties and interest provided in RCW 84.56.020 begin to accrue from 
the date the taxes become delinquent.

(b) Examples. The following examples identify a number of facts 
and then state a conclusion. These examples should be used only as a 
general guide. The status of each actual situation must be determined 
after a review of all of the facts and circumstances.

(i) In April 2003, an assessor discovers an improvement that has 
never been valued, that is, the assessment roll shows no improvement 
on the property. Construction of the improvement was completed in June 
2001. (This fact means the assessor should have added the improvement 
to the assessment roll by the end of August 2001 under the "new con-
struction" statute, RCW 36.21.080.) No bona fide purchaser, encum-
brancer, or contract buyer has acquired any interest in the improve-
ment. The assessor values the improvement for 2001, 2002, and the cur-
rent assessment year of 2003, and mails a valuation notice to the tax-
payer. The taxes for the 2003 assessment year are due on April 30, 
2004. If the amount due is fifty dollars or more, one-half of the tax 
due may be paid by April 30, 2004, and the balance may be paid by Oc-
tober 31, 2004. The taxes for the omitted property assessment covering 
the 2001 and 2002 assessment years are due in full by April 30, 2005, 
which is one year after the due date for the taxes for the assessment 
year in which the omitted property assessment is made. If the taxes 
for the omitted assessment are not paid in full by April 30, 2005, the 
penalties and interest provided in RCW 84.56.020 begin to accrue as of 
May 1, 2005, on the unpaid amount.

(ii) In November 2002, after the assessment rolls are closed, an 
assessor discovers an improvement that has never been valued, that is, 
the assessment roll shows no improvement on the property. Construction 
of the improvement was completed in March 1998. No bona fide purchas-
er, encumbrancer, or contract buyer has acquired any interest in the 
improvement. The assessor adds the improvement to the assessment roll 
at true and fair value for 1999, 2000, 2001, and 2002, and mails a 
valuation notice to the taxpayer. Because the roll is closed for as-
sessment year 2002, no taxes are due on the improvement in 2003. The 
taxes resulting from this omitted property assessment are due in full 
by April 30, 2004, which is one year after the due date for the taxes 
for the assessment year in which the omitted property assessment is 
made. (Although the roll is closed in 2002, the assessment is still 
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"made" in 2002.) If the taxes for the omitted property assessment are 
not paid in full by April 30, 2004, the penalties and interest provi-
ded in RCW 84.56.020 begin to accrue as of May 1, 2004, on the unpaid 
amount. The taxes for the 2003 assessment year are due on April 30, 
2004. If the amount due is fifty dollars or more, one-half of the tax 
due may be paid by April 30, 2004, and the balance may be paid by Oc-
tober 31, 2004.

(iii) In May 2004, an assessor audits a taxpayer's personal prop-
erty records and discovers omitted value not reported by the taxpayer. 
The personal property was acquired by the taxpayer in 1997, and dis-
posed of by the taxpayer in November 2003. The assessor values the 
property at true and fair value for assessment years 2001, 2002, and 
2003, and notifies the taxpayer of the omitted value by forwarding a 
copy of the amended personal property statements along with a letter 
of particulars informing the taxpayer of the assessor's findings and 
of the taxpayer's right to appeal those findings to the board of 
equalization, and/or to request that the board of equalization be re-
convened to act on the omitted value assessment. The taxes resulting 
from the omitted value assessment are due in full by April 30, 2006, 
which is one year after the due date for the taxes for the assessment 
year in which the omitted value assessment is made. If the taxes for 
the omitted value assessment are not paid in full by April 30, 2006, 
the penalties and interest provided in RCW 84.56.020 begin to accrue 
as of May 1, 2006, on the unpaid amount.

(6) What are the appeal rights of taxpayers receiving an omitted 
property or omitted value assessment? Upon request of either the tax-
payer or the assessor, the county board of equalization may be reconv-
ened to act on an omitted property or omitted value assessment. RCW 
84.40.085. For additional information on reconvened boards of equali-
zation, refer to WAC 458-14-127.
[Statutory Authority: RCW 84.08.010, 84.08.070, 84.40.040, 84.40.080, 
84.40.085, 84.40.130, and 84.40.200. WSR 05-02-034, § 458-12-050, 
filed 12/30/04, effective 1/30/05; Order PT 68-6, § 458-12-050, filed 
4/29/68.]
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